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NT Opposition Submission 
 

The Northern Territory (NT) Opposition welcomes the opportunity to participate in the NT 
Government’s Revenue Discussion Paper process and public debate on the creation of a 
tax system designed to ensure that the NT has the fairest, most efficient and appropriate 
taxation arrangements to secure future growth and prosperity. 
 
 
The Economic Picture 
 

The broad economic landscape of the NT at the present time (February 2018) indicates 
that there are significant structural issues present. ‘Bouncing back’ or returning to long 
term average economic and population growth rates will not be easy or automatic. A new, 
more subdued normal may occur.  
 
Budget 17/18 details the largest ever NT budget deficit at $1.3 billion, and with no clear 
pathway to surplus, the issue of deficit and debt is very timely and serious. Budget deficits 
and a declining population demonstrate that there is a need for economic reform in the NT. 
There is a significant risk that in the absence of tangible progress on economic reform, the 
NT will experience declines in real per person income and subsequent erosion in our 
standard of living. 
 
Indeed, the efficacy of tax relief versus increasing the tax burden is well supported by 
economists and politicians beyond partisan ideological tags. For example in 1963 US 
President John F Kennedy said “ It is a paradoxical truth that tax rates are too high today 
and tax revenues are too low and the soundest way to raise the revenues in the long run is 
to cut the rates now”. 
 
 
Uncertainty and Flow on Effects 
 

The Revenue Discussion Paper launched in late November 2017 has introduced 
unnecessary and serious uncertainty around the taxation and royalty regimes in the NT.  
 
It is self-evident that any move to increase the tax burden on Territorians will decrease the 
purchasing power of Territorians, in effect taking money out of the economy. It is clear that 
if families have less money, then there are fewer purchases of goods and services, and 
the flow on effects cascade throughout the economy. These effects continue until such 
time as a circuit breaker is activated. 
 
The NT Opposition believes that a co-ordinated, ambitious plan to diversify and energise 
the economy requires the circuit breaker of a well-regulated onshore gas industry. 
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Onshore Gas – the Opportunity 
 

To highlight the opportunity, natural gas already generates more than 90% of the NT’s 
electricity and liquefied natural gas (LNG) is the NT’s largest export. 
 
Offshore gas projects such as Darwin LNG, Blacktip and Ichthys have provided the NT 
with energy security, valuable infrastructure and a growing oil and gas services sector. 
Offshore gas falls under the Commonwealth Government sphere of control and as such 
those revenues are out of reach for the NT Government. However, onshore operations are 
the exclusive preserve of the NT Government.  
 
These resources can deliver a new source of stable, long-term and sustainable revenue 
for the Territory Government. This private capital investment will energise regional 
development and infrastructure investment, and provide high-paying, stable, long-term 
jobs. 
 
Deloitte Access Economics found an NT onshore gas industry could provide a cumulative 
boost to Gross State Product of up to $22.4 billion between 2020 and 2040 and create up 
to 6,300 long-terms jobs. It could also provide between $236 million and $460 million per 
annum in government revenue1. 
 
Australian Industry (AI) Group’s research has identified that each petajoule of gas used by 
domestic Australian industry produces $255 million in economic output across the broader 
economy. These benefits include higher employment and incomes with associated rises in 
living standards. A shale gas industry can create long-term sustainable jobs, not just 
cyclical jobs that occur during the construction phase of major projects. At a time when the 
NT economy is in decline it makes no sense to continue to prevent the potential boost to 
the economy from this new source of revenue. 
 
Indeed, research from Pangea Resources, a firm involved in onshore gas exploration, 
indicates that the benefit to the NT economy could be approximately $1.35 billion a year. 
An onshore gas industry could generate 1,470 jobs over the next five years   
 
The Pangaea Beetaloo Basin Development Model for Public Benefit has been derived 
from Pangaea’s 2015 work program and US shale gas industry well and logistics volume 
data. It leverages some of its work off already completed work by Deloittes who completed 
a report in 2015 and an ACIL Allen report prepared for the Scientific Inquiry into Hydraulic 
Fracturing last year.  
 
 
  
  

                                                

 

 

1  https://www.appea.com.au/2017/08/onshore-gas-opportunity-for-nt/ 

https://www.appea.com.au/2017/08/onshore-gas-opportunity-for-nt/
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Using Investment to Unlock Potential 
 

One of the considerations the Government must take into account when making capital 
allocation decisions is to what extent that capital investment will unlock the economic 
potential of an area, open an area to development, attract or leverage private investment. 
  
There must be some consideration, measurement and evaluation of the ability of an 
additional asset, be they road infrastructure or export support infrastructure, to add value, 
increase productivity or add value.  
 
As a corollary, the Economic Development Framework, which the NT Opposition 
welcomed when it was delivered in 2017, cites the potential of public private partnerships 
to deliver critical economic infrastructure in an expeditious fashion. 
 
 
The Critique  
 

The NT competes in national and international markets and must remain competitive in a 
fiscal and regulatory sense.  The Territory must not tax itself out of the global competitive 
market for capital and labour.  
 
Most importantly, a tax should be efficient, in that its imposition has a minimal effect on 
investment and consumption decisions, thereby minimally distorting resource allocation 
(including labour) and ultimately the pace of economic growth and community wellbeing. 
 
The question the NT Opposition poses is: “How do new or increased taxes incentivise 
people to come to the NT?” 
 
Primarily through the supply side, high marginal tax rates can discourage work, saving, 
investment and innovation, while specific tax preferences can affect the allocation of 
economic resources. The long-run effects of tax policies thus depend not only on their 
incentive effects but also their deficit effects. 
 
By “economic growth,” it is taken to mean expansion of the supply side of the economy 
and of potential Gross State Product (GSP). The theory and reality is that ultra-high taxes 
discourage work and investment2. 
 
Higher taxes always mean slower economic growth and fewer jobs. If taxes take too much, 
an entrepreneur might conclude that commencing a new venture is too risky and pass on 
the opportunity. This would mean fewer jobs are created. In the worst-case scenario 
innovative projects never get off the ground. A higher rate on small businesses means the 
economy is far less likely to enjoy the benefits of the major payoffs.  
 

                                                

 

 

2 This is referencing the neoclassical growth model of Mankiw, Romer and Weil (1992), 
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The NT is in danger of losing its competitive positioning because of corporate tax cuts in 
other developed economies, particularly the United States3. 
  
Reducing the tax burden on business acknowledges the reality that capital is fluid and will 
flow to the path of least resistance.  
 
A more competitive payroll tax rate, may, when logically considered, stop the talent and 
investment drain that can occur with smaller companies and innovators moving to lower 
tax regimes as a choice4. 
 
 
Need to Look at Spending  
 
One of the main criticisms the NT Opposition has with the Revenue Discussion Paper, 
aside from the timing of its release, is the very issue at heart i.e. that of raising additional 
revenue. The question must be asked as to why there was not a public conversation 
around expenditure. Indeed, it would appear that ideological reasons are driving the move 
to examine in a public way the revenue side of the budgetary equation only.  
 
Given the pretext of the Revenue Discussion Paper, in short that a record $1.3 billion 
deficit for Budget 17/18 was due to declining GST revenue distributions, it would appear 
insincere to only examine one side of the equation in a situation described by the NT 
Government as ‘a crisis’.  
 
For the record, the NT Opposition does agree that it is a crisis. The projected debt of $5.5 
billion in Fiscal 20/21 as detailed in Budget 17/18 is frankly unsustainable when one 
considers that total revenue for that year is just over $6 billion. This would result in interest 
payments, at a minimum, of over $1 million dollars a day in Fiscal 20/21.  
 
So the question returns to, given the constraints on the sources of revenue – why not also 
examine government spending? 
 
One clear message from Territory businesses and families are their views around 
government waste. Families in the NT have to budget and ‘live within their means’. To 
summarise the sentiment, families are asking government to become as efficient as 
possible before seeking more tax. “People are doing it tough enough as it is without more 
tax.”  
 
 

                                                

 

 

3 http://www.afr.com/brand/chanticleer/leading-ceos-divided-over-merits-of-corporate-tax-cuts-20171210-
h0291f#ixzz54yraAN2e 
4 http://www.afr.com/brand/chanticleer/leading-ceos-divided-over-merits-of-corporate-tax-cuts-20171210-
h0291f#ixzz54ysyVX7l 

http://www.afr.com/brand/chanticleer/leading-ceos-divided-over-merits-of-corporate-tax-cuts-20171210-h0291f#ixzz54yraAN2e
http://www.afr.com/brand/chanticleer/leading-ceos-divided-over-merits-of-corporate-tax-cuts-20171210-h0291f#ixzz54yraAN2e
http://www.afr.com/brand/chanticleer/leading-ceos-divided-over-merits-of-corporate-tax-cuts-20171210-h0291f#ixzz54ysyVX7l
http://www.afr.com/brand/chanticleer/leading-ceos-divided-over-merits-of-corporate-tax-cuts-20171210-h0291f#ixzz54ysyVX7l
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Payroll Tax   
 

It is clear that employment levels function optimally where there is little friction to impede 
the normal operation of market forces.  Payroll tax is a clear disincentive to employ 
additional persons, and as such adds considerable friction to the operation of the labour 
market.  
 
It is interesting to note the trend in recent years across the OECD, including China, is to 
reduce the incidence and rate of payroll tax for companies. This move is in order to remain 
globally competitive. This is something that the NT should consider of some importance5.   
 
There is merit in examining if exemptions from payroll tax can be applied to apprentices 
and trainees. This would act as an incentive for business to hire more apprentices, and 
this would have a clear, direct benefit to the NT in the short and the long term. The NT 
needs more skilled workers, and needs strategies to retain those workers. Building 
capacity in the NT is critical to attracting major investment such as and projects to the NT. 
If we don’t have the skills to deliver a project, locals will never get the jobs. 
 
 
Property Taxes (A Land Tax) 
 

Property taxes have been demonstrated to drive down property prices in the short to 
medium term6.  The property sector has the largest economic footprint of any sector of the 
NT economy7. 
 
The property sector directly contributed $4.6 billion to Gross Territory Product (GTP) in 
2015-16 (20.7% of the total contribution to GTP by all industries in the NT), and is 
estimated to have contributed a further $4.5 billion to NT GTP through flow-on demand for 
goods and services. 
 
The property sector also directly employed almost 34,300 full time equivalent (FTE) 
employees in 2015-16 (26.8% of NT’s total), and supported almost 24,400 FTE jobs 
through flow-on activity. 
 
Approximately 37.7% of wages and salaries paid to NT workers is generated by the 
property sector. The property sector’s economic contribution is generated through a 
relatively even split of residential and non-residential activity. 
 
The property sector contributed approximately $376 million in combined NT Government 
tax revenues and local government rates, fees and charges revenue in 2015-16. This 

                                                

 

 

5 http://www.keepeek.com/Digital-Asset-Management/oecd/taxation/tax-policy-and-tax-reform-in-the-people-
s-republic-of-china_5k40l4dlmnzw-en#.WnEr366WaUk#page11 
6 https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2016/wp16216.pdf  
7 http://campaign.propertycouncil.com.au/national-state-territory-reports 

http://www.keepeek.com/Digital-Asset-Management/oecd/taxation/tax-policy-and-tax-reform-in-the-people-s-republic-of-china_5k40l4dlmnzw-en#.WnEr366WaUk
http://www.keepeek.com/Digital-Asset-Management/oecd/taxation/tax-policy-and-tax-reform-in-the-people-s-republic-of-china_5k40l4dlmnzw-en#.WnEr366WaUk
https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2016/wp16216.pdf
http://campaign.propertycouncil.com.au/national-state-territory-reports
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equates to 38.0% of total NT taxes and local government rates, fees and charges revenue 
in 2015-16. 
 
The NT Opposition recognises that residential property is for many Territorians the single 
most significant asset they own, and that any wealth is strongly correlated with a rising 
market for residential property.  
 
With that in mind, the NT Opposition observes that a land tax when enacted in other 
jurisdictions has resulted in sizeable and lasting declines in residential property values. 
The economic literature suggests the impact of recurrent property taxes on house prices is 
that they are generally capitalized into lower house prices (see for example Oates, 1969; 
Palmon and Smith, 1998). 
 
We acknowledge further concerns articulated by the Real Estate Institute of the NT 
(REINT) that property value drops between 5% and 12% are likely given the effect 
observed in Melbourne and New Zealand.  
 
Drops of this magnitude are very concerning and the long run effect could be catastrophic 
for a structurally fragile and project driven economy like the NT.  
 
The two direct effects that worry the NT Opposition are the poverty effect, and latterly the 
price of uncertainty. To expand on the former, the economic literature is clear when 
residential property prices are rising, superannuation balances are rising, and the 
economy is in the main buoyant and consumers feel wealthier. This wealth effect is proven 
in several peer reviewed studies and has been demonstrated over many years. The 
converse is also true, just as rising property prices increase the marginal propensity to 
spend, falling property prices increase disproportionately the marginal propensity to save. 
In short, there is an amplified poverty effect.  
 
This is one of the likely serious outcomes of a land tax. In effect, it may become the trigger 
for a chain of negative flow on effects that lead to negative compounding economic 
decisions. This could be very difficult and dangerous for the NT economy. Under this 
scenario, an economic recession or depression could be deep and prolonged.  
 
The second major concern for the NT Opposition is the signal this proposed land tax is 
sending to domestic and international investors. There is clearly an issue of political or 
sovereign risk. By this one should read that the NT Government is introducing 
unnecessary uncertainty and hence risk into the investment environment. The NT 
Opposition is aware of deals that have fallen over since the introduction of the spectre of a 
land tax in the Revenue Discussion Paper.  
 
Given the nature of investment capital, being fluid and flowing to the place of least 
resistance, this unknown degree of risk via the proposed land tax is negatively impacting 
private investment in the NT.  
 
If the Government does proceed to implement a land tax as described in the Revenue 
Discussion Paper, then there will be investment that will go elsewhere. Concomitantly, if 
the Government does not proceed with the land tax proposal then simply raising the 
spectre of such a tax will have introduced enough uncertainty to delay or deter investment. 
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Given the soft economic conditions prevailing in the NT (low consumer and business 
confidence, soft private and public investment) the Government’s timing in the release of 
this paper is reckless.  
 
The NT Opposition query how the Government arrived at certain proposals. It would 
appear that some proposals, for example the banking taxes are little more than exercises 
in copying Labor Governments in Southern States. There seems to be little in the way of 
theoretical basis or evidence informed policy development.  This would seem contrary to 
the Government’s much touted ‘evidence based approach’ to policy origination and 
implementation.  
 
It is also worth noting that if the NT Government were to sell a land tax as a tool to lessen 
house price volatility or “boom and bust” cycles that have characterised the NT 
experience, then there is little in the way of academic evidence to support such a claim8.  
 
One area worth considering regarding the imposition of a land tax is how it would impact 
the commercial property sector and how this would flow on through the economy at large. 
It is the default setting that commercial leases in the NT have a ‘flow on’ clause meaning 
that any additional costs, read here taxes, are directly passed from landlord to tenant.  
 
Following this through logically the commercial tenant will then have two options, (1) 
absorb the additional cost or (2) pass it on to his/her customer. Both options have a 
negative impact on the NT economy. Business conditions at the present time, February 
2018, are soft, consumer confidence is low and easy growth through large population 
increases is gone. Businesses simply cannot absorb additional costs. So with that said, 
the only option is to pass the added costs through to the customer.  
 
Indeed, the timing for the release of the ‘Revenue Discussion Paper’ could not be worse, 
as Darwin records the highest commercial vacancy rates in Australia at 21.6%9. The 
21.6% vacancy figure reflects the commercial property market in Darwin as at 31 January 
2018.  
 
A breakdown of office space by grade showed C and B Grade accommodation had 50 per 
cent and 30 per cent vacancies respectively. 
 

                                                

 

 

8 Claessens, S., 2015, “An Overview of Macroprudential Policy Tools,” IMF Working Paper WP/14/214 
(Washington, D.C.: International Monetary Fund). 
Kuttner, K. and I. Shim, 2013, “Can Non-Interest Rate Policies Stabilize Housing Markets? Evidence from a 
Panel of 57 Economies,” BIS Working Papers No. 433 (Basel: BIS). 
Cerutti, E., S. Claessens, and L. Laeven, 2016, “The Use and Effectiveness of Macroprudential Policies: 
New Evidence,” Journal of Financial Stability (also IMF WP 15/61). 
9 http://www.ntnews.com.au/business/darwin-has-highest-cbd-office-vacancy-in-australia-new-figures-
show/news-story/1456f390011ebdb3cbd68df313193e56 
 

http://www.ntnews.com.au/business/darwin-has-highest-cbd-office-vacancy-in-australia-new-figures-show/news-story/1456f390011ebdb3cbd68df313193e56
http://www.ntnews.com.au/business/darwin-has-highest-cbd-office-vacancy-in-australia-new-figures-show/news-story/1456f390011ebdb3cbd68df313193e56
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One of the other considerations the NT Opposition would like to highlight is that the 
revenue raised from the introduction from a land tax must be greater than the effort and 
expense expended in the raising thereof. As such, the proposed land tax would, by design, 
be necessarily inequitable to be as efficient as possible. Concessions and exclusions 
would add considerable administrative complexity and cost10.  
 
The NT Opposition believe it is important that the preservation of incentives for home 
ownership be protected, and by this it is meant that the land tax would be a clear 
disincentive to become a home owner. 
 
 
Stamp Duty  
 

The NT Opposition note the negative effects of conveyance duties when it comes to 
population and labour mobility. Essentially, people that move often for work are penalised. 
Retirees, and ‘empty-nesters’ who may wish to downsize their property to a more 
manageable size are also penalised and disincentivised to do so. These points have long 
been made in the literature, and more recently at a Federal level with ‘The Australia's 
Future Tax System Review” or Henry Tax Review in 201011. 
 
The Housing market, like any market, ideally should operate with as little friction as 
possible. Stamp duty is a sizeable consideration for most, and hence a considerable 
friction in this market. In the long run it is appropriate for the NT to look at bringing the 
stamp duty rate more in line with the average stamp duty rates across the nation. 
Research indicates that a 10 per cent increase in stamp duty lowers turnover by 3 per cent 
in the first year, and by 6 per cent if sustained over a 3 year period12. 
 
Stamp duties are regressive, and as such disproportionately impact poorer people. One 
family could pay more tax than another with similar income and assets, simply because it 
moves house more often. Stamp duties especially penalise young people, who tend to be 
more mobile. 
 
Stamp duty revenues are also volatile. They depend on both property prices and turnover. 
The slowing of property sales could punch a big hole in State and Territory budgets. 
 
The NT Opposition note the long term aspiration of removing stamp duty on property 
transactions.   
 

                                                

 

 

10 https://theincidentaleconomist.com/wordpress/okuns-leaky-bucket-experiment/ 
11 
https://taxreview.treasury.gov.au/content/FinalReport.aspx?doc=html/publications/Papers/Final_Report_Part
_2/chapter_c2-3.htm 
12 http://www.andrewleigh.org/pdf/StampDuty.pdf 

https://theincidentaleconomist.com/wordpress/okuns-leaky-bucket-experiment/
https://taxreview.treasury.gov.au/content/FinalReport.aspx?doc=html/publications/Papers/Final_Report_Part_2/chapter_c2-3.htm
https://taxreview.treasury.gov.au/content/FinalReport.aspx?doc=html/publications/Papers/Final_Report_Part_2/chapter_c2-3.htm
http://www.andrewleigh.org/pdf/StampDuty.pdf
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Insurance Duty   
 

At the present time the 10% levy imposed on insurance products in the NT is a prime 
example of an anachronistic, undesirable, ‘bad’ tax. While it is efficient it is regressive, and 
imposes an additional cost to a product with a clear social good (insurance).  The literature 
around a consumer’s willingness to purchase insurance is directly correlated to its price 
and perceived benefit, and for all intents and purposes insurance is a highly price sensitive 
good13.  
 
It is clear that it would be an undesirable outcome, from a public policy point of view, if 
fewer Territorians were to take out insurance products. In effect, this would be a 
transference of risk from the private domain back to the public sphere and to Government 
specifically. Examples of which can be found in private health insurance most often14.  
 
The NT Opposition acknowledges that the NT rate of 10% is approximately midway with 
regard to where other States and Territories levy. However, given the strong evidence 
around the long run social benefit of increasing the uptake of private insurance product, it 
should be within the ambition of Government to phase out anachronistic ad valorem 
imposts on such an important product. 
 
This call is consistent with the Henry Review or the Report on Australia’s Future Tax 
System Recommendation 79 “All specific taxes on insurance products, including the fire 
services levy, should be abolished. Insurance products should be treated like most other 
services consumed within Australia and be subject to only one broad-based tax on 
consumption”15. 
 
Likewise the Productivity Commission Inquiry into Natural Disaster Funding Arrangements 
Recommendation 4.8 “State and Territory taxes and levies on general insurance should be 
phased out and replaced with less distortionary taxes”16.  
 
 
Banking Taxes  
 

While the wave of initial enthusiasm may have waned with South Australia and Western 
Australia dropping their proposals, it is worth repeating why a bank tax is such a 
nonsensical idea. A new bank tax would be an emphatically bad idea for NT businesses 
and for our economy as a whole. 
 

                                                

 

 

13 Sérgio Dominique-Ferreira, Helder Vasconcelos, João F. Proença, (2016) "Determinants of customer price 
sensitivity: an empirical analysis", Journal of Services Marketing, Vol. 30 Issue: 3, pp.327-340, 
https://doi.org/10.1108/JSM-12-2014-0409 
14 https://www.hks.harvard.edu/research-insights/policy-topics/health/price-sensitivity-health-care 
15 Australia’s Future Tax System, report to the Treasurer December 2009, p 474 
16 Productivity Commission Inquiry report into Natural Disaster Funding arrangements, Volume 1 p 216 

https://www.hks.harvard.edu/research-insights/policy-topics/health/price-sensitivity-health-care
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Firstly, banks could legally lift state-specific interest rates. Secondly, banks will pass the 
charges on to customers and there’s no shortage of ways to do this. Indeed, a bank tax in 
the NT could mean that the Government could end up paying more to borrow and receive 
less for the money it has on deposit.  
 
From conversations the NT Opposition has had with business it is resoundingly clear that 
a bank tax would make the NT less competitive.  
 
Similar to the reasons canvassed in the public debate around the bank tax in South 
Australia, the NT business community has articulated to the Opposition that the main 
reasons people are against the tax is because they think it will increase costs for 
Territorians, affect investment and reduce the NT’s competitiveness compared to other 
States or Territories that don’t have the tax. 
 
This point of view is backed up by the Australian Bankers Association CEO Anna Bligh 
when she said to the ‘The Weekend West’ on 22 February 2018 that, 
 
“I certainly hope that the declaration by the South Australian premier that the bank tax in 
that State is now dead will give other States and Territories contemplating a move like this 
pause for thought.” 
 
Ms Bligh went on to say “There’s no doubt it’s tempting for a short term Budget fix. But the 
long term investment in a State like WA that has always relied on investment to get big 
projects moving could be damage that people have not really contemplated.” 
 
 
Gambling Taxes   
 

The NT Opposition priority is to protect the 350 plus jobs linked to the online betting 
industry in the NT. This is why the NT Opposition has raised the matter with the Federal 
Treasurer on a number of occasions around the issue of a Federal Point of Consumption 
tax.  
 
The issue is that there are asymmetric consequences to any action or suggested action in 
the tax space. For example, any increase to the marginal rate of taxation for gaming 
operators in the NT may very likely result in significant job losses, and hence the multiplier 
effect will result in economic losses to the NT far in excess of the additional revenue gain.  
 
It is a delicate balancing act. Introducing uncertainty into a finely balanced but highly 
mobile market may have serious consequences in the short and long run. This is 
something that the NT Opposition cite as problematic right across the Revenue Discussion 
Paper.  
 
The financial spinoffs mean that the industry is crucial for the local economy. The 
Opposition is satisfied with the current taxation arrangements with respect to gambling 
taxes. The Opposition recognises and values the economic multipliers that are achieved 
having these businesses in the Territory. 
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Motor Vehicles Taxes 
 

First off, it is worth noting that increasing registration costs, as is canvassed in the 
Revenue Discussion paper, will only serve to push up an already high cost of living. This 
will do nothing to keep people in the NT, and will not assist in any way in attracting people 
to come to the NT.  
 
Migration decisions pivot on push and pull factors, and cost of living i.e. daily expenses 
such as motoring is one of those key considerations. 
 
 
Mineral Royalties 
  
The minerals industry makes a large tax contribution in the NT. In fact, in Financial Year 
17/18 it is forecast to be the largest component of own source revenue. Over the past 
decade, it has been a major source of growth, investment, jobs and higher living 
standards, as well as a large contributor to government revenues. 
 
The NT Opposition note the very significant contribution the mining and mineral extraction 
industry make and have made to the NT economy. It is therefore prudent to evaluate, 
through scenario planning and evidence informed forecasting, the impact any change to 
the current system of mineral royalties will have on current and future spending decisions. 
 
It is important to understand the importance of stability and certainty when it comes to 
investment decisions. To this end political risk and fiscal policy uncertainty undermines 
efforts to attract investment to the NT. One of the most significant industry risk reports is 
the Mining Journal’s inaugural World Risk Report17 which claimed that mining investment 
in the NT was perceived to be riskier for investors when compared to parts of Central 
America and Africa. 
 
 
Competition 
 
The policy settings of the NT Government should look to encourage competition, reward 
efficiency and encourage innovation. 
 
 
Government Priorities and Vision 
 
What is clear from the Revenue Discussion paper is that the Labor Government is not 
committed to relieving cost of living pressures. Just because we are in challenging fiscal 
times does not mean we raise the white flag on making the tax system work better, more 

                                                

 

 

17 http://www.mining-journal.com/static/world-risk-report-2017 
 

http://www.mining-journal.com/static/world-risk-report-2017
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fairly, more efficiently. Higher taxes are not the ladder to get the NT out of the no growth 
hole. In fact, quite the opposite, they are a shovel to dig it deeper and deeper.  
 
The Opposition hear one clear message from families and business right across the 
Territory, from Wanguri to Wadeye, Alawa to Alice , that Territorians want more focus, 
more delivery from this go slow Government.  
 
Tax increases at this time when consumer and business confidence is shot are wholly 
inappropriate.  
 
There are serious challenges…. 

 Construction as a percentage of total annual output or Gross State Product (GSP) 
has halved in 18 months. 

 

 The INPEX issue – where is the plan to manage the massive layoffs that will occur 
when construction is finally complete at the INPEX site? How will the economy 
survive employment numbers at the INPEX site dropping from 9,000 at the height of 
the construction phase to 200 - 300 approximately during the operational phase? 

 

 All forward looking indicators are basically the signposts that tell us what direction 
the economy is heading in, and on every one the NT economy is in trouble. Times 
look like they will get a whole lot worse before they get better.  For example some 
key forward looking indicators include mortgage lending and population growth 
numbers.  

 

 If Territorians feel confident about their employment and future in the Territory they 
will take the ultimate step of putting down roots by buying their own bit of the 
Territory. We in the Opposition, like business, are disappointed and troubled to 
learn that mortgage lending is down over 20% on the decade average.   

 

 Not only is mortgage lending down, but so too are dwelling approval numbers. 
Critically population growth figures will go negative for the first time in 14 years. This 
is a damning indictment on the Government’s economic management.  

 
Yet after only 18 months, the Government that promised to be ‘open and transparent’ and 
be guided by ‘an evidence based approach’ has just blindsided business with an 
uncertainty bombshell called the Revenue Discussion Paper.  
 
And in terms of evidence, 800 years of economic history suggests that increasing taxes 
when the economy is in a hole will make things a whole lot worse. The only thing this 
Paper will change is a recession to a depression. In fact, the Government is seeing a 
transition in the economy from good to bad, and bad to worse.  
 
To quote British Prime Minister Sir Winston Churchill: 
 
“We contend that for a nation to try to tax itself into prosperity is like a man standing in a 
bucket and trying to lift himself up by the handle.”  
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The Government is making all Territorians pay for their Labor wish list of unwanted 
museums and stadia. A land tax will likely see falls in house prices around 12-17% (this is 
based on modelling from Victoria, New Zealand and Californian experiences). This tax will 
be passed from landlord to tenant and ultimately to consumer. How will those on fixed 
incomes pay? 
 
Payroll tax increases are a direct disincentive to employ more Territorians. The increase 
will be passed on to all goods and services in the NT, pushing up cost of living. 
 
The Opposition believes that we don't need new taxes. We need new and more taxpayers! 
 
We need a government that has the discipline to take that additional revenue and use it to 
pay down the debt and never grow it again. We need to reverse the ‘tax and spend’ 
mentality. 
 
When the Government imposes a land tax uniformly across the Territory, how will our 
retirees be able to afford this massive new tax? Where is the fairness for people on fixed 
incomes? How will they be able to afford this new tax? How will increasing the tax on our 
seniors keep them in the Territory?  
 
It’s time to get on with the work required to put in place a well-regulated on shore gas 
industry here in the NT. An onshore gas industry in the Territory would create thousands of 
jobs and facilitate hundreds of downstream associated industries. The NT could develop 
an export orientated petrochemical manufacturing industry. These would be high skill, high 
wage, and secure, sustainable jobs.  
 
Onshore gas is exactly the type of immediate, and massive action that is required to kick 
start this economy.   
 
In the NT we need to shift the debate from how we extort more taxes from those already 
living here, to a focus on how do we provide tax relief to those that get up early and take 
risks.  
 
The real advantage of tax relief is that it’s quick – taxpayers immediately have more 
money in their pay checks and companies often begin investing before the cuts have taken 
effect – while the impact of infrastructure or other spending takes much longer, even 
years, to work its way through the economy. While they both have their place in good 
economic policy, the issue of timeliness is key.  
 
The NT economy needs attention and action now.  
 
We know that the introduction of a land tax could lead to declines in property prices of up 
to 20%.  
 
Businesses are complaining that Government is introducing unnecessary uncertainty into 
every aspect of business and life here in the Territory.  
 
Take planning for example, the whole system is under review.  
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What about Senior and Pensioner Concessions…. 
 
Now every tax and royalty is up for tinkering… up for review. 
 
How does this assist private business make investment decisions regarding basing or 
expanding operations here in the NT?   
 
More and higher taxes do nothing to support population growth, attracting investment, jobs 
or economic growth.  
 
The Opposition is echoing Industry when we say that many current reviews underway 
need to be concluded, recommendations adopted and a clear pathway articulated. 
Industry says that Top End tourism is experiencing a “significant downturn”. 
 
A recent Chamber of Commerce survey of businesses indicated that 30% of business 
intend to lay off workers in 2018. 
 
The Government should be rolling out the red carpet for private investment. Putting out the 
welcome sign. The world should know that the NT is open for business.  
 
A good Government, and Government that was leading would create the environment for 
private sector investment and bring some certainty back.  
 
The Labor Government are not listening to business. For example, Chamber of Commerce 
NT Chief Executive Greg Bicknell said that the Revenue Discussion Paper review sent a 
serious message. 
 
He said a land tax would hit long-term Territorians hard. 
 
“Increase revenue… it is not good for business confidence.” 
 
“At a time when the Northern Territory needs greater investment and job creation, new 
taxes will only make the situation harder for families, businesses and employers,” said 
Greg Bicknell.  
 
Property Council NT Executive Director Ruth Palmer said the timing of any tax changes is 
wrong. 
 
“Now is not the time to be making long-term structural changes to a tax system due to 
short-term market conditions,” she said.  
 
“It is also important that the government consider cost-of-living factors. The introduction of 
any form of land tax will increase cost-of-living pressures on all Territory families and hurt 
investment and job creation.” 
 
Real Estate Institute of the NT CEO Quentin Kilian was scathing when asked for his 
opinion of the Revenue Discussion Paper, saying that introducing a land tax would be 
“insane”.  
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The Opposition put a motion up in in the Legislative Assembly in May 2017 calling for a 
‘whole of Parliament’ approach to growing the population. This was passed unanimously at 
the time. 
 
Yet what has happened, from then to now. Absolutely nothing.  
 
The time for action is now, and that action is not introducing new taxes and increasing 
current ones.  
 

Conclusion 

Tax increases to reduce the budget deficit just shift the tax burden from future taxpayers to 
current taxpayers, so the basis of these tax increases is flawed. 
 
The NT Opposition believe that hardworking Territorians, families and pensioners 
shouldn’t have to pay for the folly, fantasy and ill-discipline of the NT Government’s  poor 
budgetary management.  
 
The current Government has over spent and are now asking every Territorian to pay for 
their mistakes.  While it is axiomatic, it remains true and telling that there has never been a 
State or Country that has taxed its way into prosperity. Yet, this is what we are seeing in 
the Revenue Discussion Paper, a new and increased land tax, increased vehicle 
registration, gaming machine taxes and stamp duty taxes.  
 
At a time when the NT needs greater investment and job creation, new taxes will only 
make the situation harder for families and businesses. Raising taxes will drive people 
away, not attract them. We have seen population growth go backwards for the first time in 
14 years.  
 
We have seen business confidence go backwards. What is clear from the Revenue 
Discussion Paper is that the NT Government simply does not understand business. Over 
95% of all businesses in the Territory are small or medium businesses. Increasing payroll 
tax, a tax on jobs will effectively put more people out of work, and force already struggling 
small businesses to close. 
 
We don’t see anything from this Government, other than imposts on business, lazy taxes 
and cost of living expenses for every Territorian. 
 
Government should make it easy for private capital and industry to drive economic growth 
and job creation in the economy. Government should provide the climate for private 
investment.  Improving our living standards depends on improving our competitiveness 
and attracting investment.  
 
The only way for the Territory to grow is to allow private enterprise to invest, to take 
advantage of our natural advantages of geography, climate, people and resources, and to 
do what private industry does best, get on with the job.  
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The Government’s complete antipathy to private investment comes when we throw-in the 
extra part day holidays. This NT Labor Government fails to understand investment and 
fails to understand how investment works.   The signals it is sending only drives jobs away 
from the Territory.  It is the opposite of being open for business. 
 
The CLP plan for a post-INPEX Territory was a direct and straightforward plan to diversify 
our economy, into the seven key pillars: energy, minerals, tourism, agribusiness, 
international education and training, defence, supply and service.  The Opposition want to 
pursue priorities which help, not hinder Territory businesses, which grow, not burden 
Territory taxpayers.  We would like to see strategic infrastructure to support defence and 
civilian service capability.  We want to see a safe and regulated onshore gas industry.  For 
Tourism, we want to see increased marketing and upgraded infrastructure.  We want to 
see the government get back to the NT’s strengths on trade with Asia. 
     
There are also long run structural considerations to be assessed when evaluating the 
merits of the tax increases canvassed in the Revenue Discussion Paper. The simple fact is 
that the NT is a comparatively high cost jurisdiction. High costs make doing business, and 
staying in business difficult. Additionally, if the Territory is to make the most of the Asian 
Century and its geographic advantage then its businesses supplying goods and services 
must be internationally competitive.  
 
There is nothing in the Revenue Discussion Paper that assists NT business become more 
competitive internationally. This is where future growth and wealth will be earned, yet 
everything in the Revenue Discussion Paper if implemented will only make doing business 
more expensive, and NT business less competitive. Blind blunt instruments like uniform 
tax increases are regressive, inefficient and ineffective18.  
 
Territorians deserve a better tax system with taxes that are lower, simpler, and fairer. 
 

                                                

 

 

18 https://e.vnexpress.net/news/news/perspectives/the-tax-debate-why-raising-vat-in-vietnam-is-just-a-bad-
idea-3635556.html 
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